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LETTER FROM MAYOR JUSTIN HANSON, CITY OF COVINGTON 

 

Dear Friend,  

 

Many of you have asked about the changes to our curbside pickup ordinance.  Therefore, I wanted to further explain the 

άǿƘȅέ ōŜƘƛƴŘ ǘƘŜǎŜ ǊŜǾƛǎƛƻƴǎΦ  

 

When I took office in November 2014, I asked for an audit of our gas, water, sewer, and sanitation funds.  The results 

showed the city was in the red in the area of sanitation, meaning we were losing money.   

 

In an effort to stop this, we began to look not only at how our curbside was structured but also the fee structure 

associated with the curbside pickup.  Under the old ordinance, we quickly realized crews were picking up everything on 

the curb, despite the fact the existing ordinance said not to do so.  Under the old ordinance, crews were not supposed to 

pick up any curbside debris unless utilities were connected at that address.  Also under the old ordinance, grass clippings 

were required to be bagged rather than simply blown into the street for crews to remove.   

 

Under this new ordinance, grass is still required to be bagged.  Public Works Director David Gray realized this blown 

grass was causing a much bigger problem with drainage all across our city.   So now, we are beginning to enforce 

ǎƻƳŜǘƘƛƴƎ ǘƘŀǘΩǎ ōŜŜƴ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ōƻƻƪǎ ǎƛƴŎŜ ǘƘŜ ŜŀǊƭȅ мфулΩǎ ς the bagging of grass.  However, we will still pickup leaf piles 

at the curbside from October 15 ς CŜōǊǳŀǊȅ мΦ  ¢Ƙƛǎ ƘŀǎƴΩǘ ŎƘŀƴƎŜŘΦ  [ŜŀǾŜǎ ǇƭŀŎŜŘ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ ŎǳǊō ƻǳǘǎƛŘŜ ǘƘŀǘ ǿƛƴŘƻǿ ƻŦ 

time must be bagged.  We are also asking you to now cut branches to a length of 5ft. or shorter and no more than 12in. 

in diameterΦ  9ǾŜƴ ǘƘƻǳƎƘ LΩƳ ǿƻǊƪƛƴƎ ǘƻ ǊŜǇƭŀŎŜ ƻǳǊ ŀƎƛƴƎ ǇǳōƭƛŎ ǿƻǊƪǎ ŦƭŜŜǘΣ ǿŜ ƘŀǾŜ ǘƻ Řƻ ŜǾŜǊȅǘƘƛƴƎ ǿŜ Ŏŀƴ ǘƻ ǘŀƪŜ 

care of the curbside pickup trucks we have and not damage them with large debris.  We also have to take care of the 

crews picking up this large debris.  A lot of manpower goes into this pickup, and crews sustain injury when these large 

items are lifted.  When it comes to bulky items like appliances, furniture, etc., we kindly ask you call Covington City Hall 

at 901-476-9613 within 24 hours of pickup.  Simply give us a heads up that these kinds of items are curbside, and we will 

remove them.  The city incurs additional costs to dispose of furniture and appliances and if that cost is not passed on, 

the city continues to lose money.  

 

You can view our entire curbside ordinance on our website at www.covingtontn.com.  We also have copies here at the 

ƻŦŦƛŎŜ όнлл ²Φ ²ŀǎƘƛƴƎǘƻƴύΦ  LŦ ȅƻǳΩŘ ƭƛƪŜ ƻƴŜΣ Ƨǳǎǘ ǎǘƻǇ ōȅ ŀƴŘ ǿŜ ǿƛƭƭ ƎƛǾŜ ƛǘ ǘƻ ȅƻǳΦ   

 

Change is difficult, but in this instance, some revisions were necessary for improvements.  Like I said, we have an aging 

fleet and were losing money in a vital service we provide.  I was faced with either raising taxes or adjusting some fees 

and the way we do work.  I firmly believe taxes must be the absolute last thing increased.  

 

I very much appreciate your patience and understanding with these revisions, and I also appreciate being your mayor.  

 

Most sincerely,  

Justin Hanson 

 

My mission is to provide productive and positive leadership that results in  

ongoing improved living conditions for all citizens of Covington, Tennessee. 

http://www.covingtontn.com/


IMPORTANT CHANGES TO CURBSIDE TRASH PICKUP  

 

¶ CONSTRUCTION WASTE - Any garbage or trash from new construction, repair, remodeling, or 

demolition on private property will NO LONGER be picked up by the City of Covington.  Property 

owners must remove the trash themselves or call City Hall for a trash train which incurs an additional 

fee. 

¶ BULKY ITEMS ï Items like furniture, mattresses, and appliances (stoves, refrigerators, washer/dryers, 

water tanks, or similarly sized items) will be removed for the current adopted fee, HOWEVER, the 

property owner must give prior notice to City Hall before putting these items at the curbside ï items 

should NOT be placed at the curbside more than 24 hours before the arranged pick-up time.   

¶ CHANGE OF OCCUPANCY ï property placed on the curb after an eviction will be picked up within 

36 hours of notice to the City by the property owner.  Property owners will be invoiced the current 

adopted feel for such service.  

¶ YARD WASTEé 

o Branches should be cut to a length of 5 feet or shorter, and should be no more than 12 inches in 

diameter.  Larger branches must be removed by the property owner.  

o Grass clippings, hedge cuttings, and leaves MUST be placed in bags prior to putting on curbside.  

HOWEVER, leaves raked into piles or rows between OCTOBER 15 and FEBRUARY 1 will be 

removed by the vacuum trucks.   

o Property owners should place their yard waste away from obstacles such as mailboxes, light 

poles, water meters, fences, etc, and should avoid placing them under low hanging branches.   

o Property owners should NOT place any yard waste in drainage ditches, in the street, on the 

sidewalks, on cul-de-sac islands, or on vacant lots.   

¶ Clubs, civic groups, or other interested parties planning a clean-up day should contact the Director of 

Public Works at City Hall for assistance in debris removal. 

¶ The full ordinance and route day maps are available on the City of Covington website at 

www.covingtontn.com.  Any questions about these or other changes to the ordinance should be directed 

to David Gray, City of Covington Public Works Director, at 901-476-9613 ext 127.   

 

_____________________________________________ 

 

 

Finance and Administration Committee Meeting  

 

The regular meeting of the Finance and Administration Committee met at City Hall Tuesday. Chairman Jere 

Hadley called the meeting to order with a quorum present.  The first item on the agenda was continued 

discussion of cemetery policies, which are currently under revision.   

Lessie Fisher reported that Skip Erwin had completed platting the new area of Townsend Cemetery and showed 

the committee a map of this area, which contains 1032 proposed spaces to be used for graves.  City Attorney 

Rachel Witherington is in the process of drawing up interment contracts and promissory notes for new policies, 

as well.   

There was also a lengthy discussion about the Perpetual Care Funds that are generated for the purpose of care 

and upkeep of the cemeteries.  Attorney Witherington submitted a response to her research on this from the 

State Comptrollerôs office who recommended the City search our files and contact our auditors for guidance on 

this account.  That research is being conducted by David Gwinn and Attorney Witherington, and it seems the 

monies are collected for the purpose of maintaining things such as grass, signs, sidewalks, roadways, and other 

general maintenance items related to access, safety, and aesthetics of the cemeteries.  Preliminary research 

http://www.covingtontn.com/


indicates these funds are to be used to maintain cemeteries in a nice, neat manner, and according to state law, 

we will need a board of directors with specific guidelines.  Witherington suggests we make some clear 

guidelines and appoint trustees to oversee the account.  Alderman Mac McGowan raised several questions about 

how these monies will be spent and maintained, and Witherington and Bommer both stated that is precisely why the 

ordinance will be written, as well as to have a fair and equitable means by which to manage and maintain the two 

cemeteries in Covington.  Alderwoman Bommer motioned for this discussion to continue when we meet to discuss the 

ordinance and Alderman Timberlake seconded.  The motion passed unanimously. 

Mayor Hanson and County Executive Huffman met with Mrs. Bommer and other members of the Board of Directors of 

the Association for the Preservation of African American History and Culture in Tipton County last Monday regarding the 

purchase of the Dr. Thomas Price property for an African American History Museum. Mayor Hanson submitted notes 

from that meeting to the committee.     

While neither Hanson nor Huffman are opposed to the Price home becoming an African American History Museum, they 

are concerned about the long-term costs and returns on the investment.   

At this time, there are no economic impact numbers regarding this project.  Director Foster has estimated this additional 

museum would roughly double her budget.  Mayor Huffman expressed concern that now the property has been placed 

on the national and state historic registers, costs for renovation could greatly increase.   

In previous discussions about this project, it was determined that the property itself is not large enough to 

accommodate parking for such a museum.  It would almost be imperative for that entire corner to be purchased and 

redesigned for ease of transportation and parking, particularly for large groups and buses.  This will also require further 

study by TDOT.   

While County Executive Huffman and Mayor Hanson are hopeful for this development to come to fruition, they believe 

this will take a concerted effort by the Tipton County Museum Board, the Board of Directors for the Association for the 

Preservation of African American History and Culture in Tipton County, TDOT, and others to see it through in a manner 

that will have the best results and greatest impact for the success of the project.  Alderwoman Bommer motioned to 

ŀŎŎŜǇǘ ǘƘŜ aŀȅƻǊΩǎ ƴƻǘŜǎ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ ŎƻƴǘƛƴǳŜ discussions at a later date.  Timberlake seconded the motion 

and it passed unanimously.   

tŀǊƪǎ ŀƴŘ wŜŎǊŜŀǘƛƻƴ 5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊ WƻǎŜǇƘ aŀŎƪ ǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŜŘ Ƙƛǎ ŘŜǇŀǊǘƳŜƴǘΩǎ ƴŜǿ Ƴƛǎǎƛƻƴ ŀƴŘ Ǿƛǎƛƻƴ ǎǘŀǘŜƳŜƴǘǎ ŦƻǊ ŀǇǇǊƻǾŀƭ 

and read them aloud to the committee upon the request of Alderman McGowan.  The committee voted unanimously to 

ŀŎŎŜǇǘ 5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊ aŀŎƪΩǎ Ƴƛǎǎƛƻƴ ŀƴŘ Ǿƛǎƛƻƴ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ŘŜǇŀǊǘƳŜƴǘΦ  ¸ƻǳ Ŏŀƴ ǊŜŀŘ ǘƘŜǎŜ ƛƴ Ŧǳƭƭ ƻƴ ƻǳǊ ǿŜōǎƛǘŜ ŀǘ 

http://www.covingtontn.com/ 

Fire Chief madŜ ŀƴƻǘƘŜǊ ǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŀǘƛƻƴ ŦƻǊ Ƙƛǎ ŘŜǇŀǊǘƳŜƴǘΩǎ ƴŜǿ [ŜŀǾŜ ǇƻƭƛŎȅΣ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ǿǊƛǘǘŜƴ ǇƻƭƛŎȅ ǿŀǎ ƛƴŎƭǳŘŜŘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ 

handout for the meeting.  Alderwoman Bommer asked Chief Naifeh when this would go into effect if approved, and he 

stated it would be retroactive to July 1 so as to be in effect for the 2016-17 fiscal year. McGowan made a motion to 

accept this policy as presented by Naifeh and Bommer seconded.  The motion passed unanimously.  

  

 

Tennessee Economic and Community 

Development Commissioner Randy Boyd 

spoke to area mayors and other elected 

officials Tuesday in Brownsville regarding the 

Memphis Regional Megasite.  The Megasite is 

in Haywood County, but borders Tipton 

County and is poised to have a major impact 

on all of West Tennessee.  Mayor Hanson 

attended the meeting.   

http://www.covingtontn.com/
https://www.tn.gov/ecd/article/commissioner-randy-boyd
https://www.tn.gov/ecd/article/commissioner-randy-boyd


 

  
On August 10th, CFD Chief Michael Naifeh was part of a group of West Tennessee Fire Chiefs invited to Task Force Tips 
(TFT) in Valparaiso, Indiana to tour their facility.  The group left McKellar- Sipes Regional Airport in Jackson TN and 
traveled via TFT corporate plane to Valparaiso early Wednesday morning and returned later that same day. TFT 
manufactures nozzles and appliances used in fire service across the U.S. and in many countries around the world. The 
trip was hosted by Emergency Vehicle Specialists, which is headquartered in Memphis.  

 

 

 
Alex is a lifeguard t the Covington Aquatic Center and 
trains at his family's martial arts school in Covington - High 
Octane Martial Arts - under the instruction of his father, 
Jere Mason (above). He is a lifelong Covington resident 
and Senior at Covington High School.  

Alex Mason, son of Jere Mason and Sarah Hall of 
Covington, recently earned the rank of number 1 in the 
world in the sport of Taekwondo. Alex achieved the rank 
by competing against practitioners from around the 
globe at the 2016 ATA World Championships event in 
Little Rock, AR on July 3rd of this year. He competed in 
the Men's 17-29 year old First Degree Black Belt division 
in forms and sparring leaving with the sparring title 
placing him first in the world in this division. Alex's 
victory qualifies him to compete for the title of World 
Champion in Taekwondo at the 2017 World 
Championships. He also competed in the Team Sparring 
division finishing 3rd in the world.  



 

 

 

  
Covington Manta Rays held an end of the season party 

Friday night at the Covington Aquatic Center. The team 

picture (above) includes swimmers with all their awards 

from Championships in Tunica as well as any individual 

awards given based on points they earned throughout the 

season. 

Individual awards include: 

Most Improved- Jenna Kelley 

Best Newcomer- Kate Dawson 

Sportsmanship Award- Lane Dawson and Brayden 

Cooley 

Best All-Around- John Owen Hensley and Brie Howard 

High Point Winner- Roby Myers 

 

Coach Liz Stambaugh sends out a THANK YOU to 

Custom Coin Holders for the individual team trophies. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Jim Jaggers visited with Mayor Hanson 

to make plans for this yearôs GO JIM 

GO campaign for LeBonheur 

Childrenôs Hospital.  Jaggers, Chief 

Meteorologist at News Channel 3 in 

Memphis, is making his 11th bike ride 

through West Tennessee raising money 

and awareness for LeBonheur.  All 

supporters are invited to meet him on 

the Covington Square on September 22.  

We are working on the details and will 

have a time for this event in upcoming 

newsletters.   

 

Covington Aquatic Center 

http://www.lebonheur.org/news-events/events/go-jim-go
http://www.lebonheur.org/news-events/events/go-jim-go
http://www.covingtontn.com/aquatics-center.html


Covington Police Department News  
Covington Police Department would like to thank the observant citizens in the community whose observations 

and reporting led to the arrest of two adults and several juveniles for multiple car break-ins. Several 

neighborhoods recently experienced multiple burglaries from their vehicles. Reginald Mason and Cadevin 

Tipton were arrested and face charges related to these burglaries along with three juveniles, ages 13 to 15 years 

old. Covington PD has also recovered two stolen vehicles in the last two weeks. The vehicle thefts are still 

under investigation. Continue to support our law enforcement officers with your observances and calls.  Also 

utilize the new 411 system for reporting crimes.  Drug Free Tipton launched the tip411 alert system, which is an 

interactive way to keep the community connected and informed through email, text message, and online public 

safety alerts. Tip411 also allows the public to report crimes and other suspicious activities directly to law 

enforcement agencies by sending anonymous text messages from their cell phone or via a FREE smartphone 

app.  

 

Click the logo below for more information. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Sergeant William Nelson of the 

Covington Police Department visited 

with 5th graders at Covington Integrated 

Arts Academy Thursday.  CPD makes 

routine visits to all Tipton County 

Schools in Covington.  He introduced 

himself, welcomed students back to 

school, and let them know he and other 

officers will be coming by to see them 

daily.    

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

http://www.covingtontn.com/police.html
https://www.facebook.com/Covington-Police-Department-1420689951501331/
http://www.drugfreetipton.org/#!tip411/dptvp


Whatôs Happening at the Museum? 

 

  
Classes at the Tipton County Veterans Museum include Introduction to Acrylics  ï held on Fridays in August by 

Barbara McBride (L), and Celtic Knots Simplified taught by Artist in Resident Peggy Kunkel (R).  For more 

information on museum events, please call director Barrie Foster at 901-476-0242 or visit the website at 

http://www.covingtontn.com/museum.html.   

 
Covington Fire Department and State Fire Marshalôs Office 

Push ñClose the Doorò Campaign 
 
¢ƘǊŜŜ ǎƛƳǇƭŜ ǿƻǊŘǎ Ŏŀƴ ǎŀǾŜ ƭƛǾŜǎ ŘǳǊƛƴƎ ŀ ŦƛǊŜΥ ά/ƭƻǎŜ ǘƘŜ ŘƻƻǊΗέ  ¢ƘŜ ¢ŜƴƴŜǎǎŜŜ {ǘŀǘŜ CƛǊŜ aŀǊǎƘŀƭΩǎ hŦŦƛŎŜ ŀƴŘ 
Covington Fire Department are telling Tennesseans to remember those words during a fire. 
 
ά! ŘƻƻǊ ƛǎ ƻƴŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ōŜǎǘ ǇƛŜŎŜǎ ƻŦ ŦƛǊŜŦƛƎƘǘƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ ƭƛŦŜ-ǎŀǾƛƴƎ ŜǉǳƛǇƳŜƴǘ ƛƴ ŀ ƘƻƳŜΣέ ǎŀƛŘ 5ŜǇǳǘȅ /ƻƳƳƛǎǎƛƻƴŜǊ DŀǊȅ 

²ŜǎǘΦ άLŦ ȅƻǳ ƭŜŀǾŜ ŀ ǊƻƻƳ ǘƘŀǘ ƛǎ ƻƴ ŦƛǊŜΣ ŎƭƻǎƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ŘƻƻǊ ōŜƘƛƴŘ ȅƻǳ Ŏŀƴ ōŜ ǘƘŜ ōŜǎǘ ŘŜŎƛǎƛƻƴ ȅƻǳ ƳŀƪŜΦέ 

Closing the door reduces fire growth and spread, limits damage to your home, and could possibly save lives. A closed 

door can hinder flames and smoke from spreading to other rooms and can help deprive a fire of the oxygen it needs to 

grow. 

άCƛǊŜǎ Ŏŀƴ ǎǇǊŜŀŘ ŦŀǎǘΣέ ŀŘŘŜŘ /ƻǾƛƴƎǘƻƴ CƛǊŜ 5ŜǇŀǊǘƳŜƴǘ /ƘƛŜŦ aƛŎƘŀŜƭ bŀƛŦŜƘΦ ά/ƭƻǎƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ŘƻƻǊ Ŏŀƴ ƘŜƭǇ ŎƻƴǘǊƻƭ ǘƘŜ 

ŦƛǊŜ ŀƴŘ ǇǊƻǾƛŘŜ ǇǊŜŎƛƻǳǎ ǎŜŎƻƴŘǎ ƴŜŜŘŜŘ ŦƻǊ ȅƻǳ ŀƴŘ ȅƻǳǊ ƭƻǾŜŘ ƻƴŜǎ ǘƻ ŜǎŎŀǇŜΦέ 

Getting out of a burning building and calling 9-1-1 are crucial to survival during a fire, but closing doors during an escape 

can potentially limit the structural damage a fire can cause and save lives.  For example, if you leave your apartment 

door open during a fire, you could contribute to the rapid spread of smoke and fire, making it more dangerous for 

firefighters to fight a fire and more difficult for other occupants to escape. 

Things to Remember: 

¶ Close the bedroom door when sleeping, if possible. 

¶ Close doors behind you when escaping a room/building ǘƘŀǘΩǎ ƻƴ ŦƛǊŜΦ 

¶ If you are unable to escape a building that is on fire, close all doors between you and the fire. Use towels or 

sheets to seal the door cracks and cover air vents.  Call the fire department to report your exact location. 

¶ Keep fire doors closed. These specialized doors are used to compartmentalize a building and prevent the 

spread of smoke and flames.  Never wedge, disable, or prop open fire doors in apartments or other buildings. 

For more tips on keeping your home fire-safe, download the State Fire Marshalôs home fire safety checklist at 

http://1.usa.gov/1DcZeqt. 

http://www.covingtontn.com/museum.html
http://www.covingtontn.com/museum.html
http://1.usa.gov/1DcZeqt


Dates to Rememberé 

¶ Fridays in August ς Barbara McBride will teach Introduction to Acrylics 9:30 ς 11:30 at Tipton County 

±ŜǘŜǊŀƴΩǎ aǳǎŜǳƳ ƛƴ /ƻǾƛƴƎǘƻƴ. $60 for museum members and $80 for general public for all 

sessions.  Call 901-476-0242 to register.  

¶ August 25 ς Parks and Recreation Citizen Advisory Committee meeting ς City Hall conference room 

6:00 pm. 

¶ August 26 ς WALK WITH THE MAYOR ς Covington Sportsplex-10:00 am.  Join Mayor Hanson for the 

second community walk in conjunction with the Healthier Tennessee initiativeς see info below 

¶ August 27 ς CHS/CMS BAND CAR WASH at ADVANCED AUTO CENTER in COVINGTON ς see info below 

¶ September 2 ς NAVY DAY at The Tipton County Museum and Nature Trail. The premises will be 

closed to the public during this time of cleaning and repairs.   

¶ September 5 ς Labor Day Holiday ς All City offices will be closed.  

¶ September 7 ς A Dose of Reality ς 8:30 ς 5:00 at DSCC-Covington - sponsored by Drug-Free Tipton.  

See information below.    

¶ September 8 ς Industrial Golf Tournament ς Contact the Covington-Tipton County Chamber of 

Commerce for more information!  901-476-9727 

¶ September 9 ς Star Wars free movie in the park ς Walker Park ς Atoka. Call 837-5300 for info.  

¶ September 22 ς GO JIM GO Join us on the SQUARE in Covington an noon and meet JIM JAGGERS and 

ŘƻƴŀǘŜ ǘƻ [Ŝ.ƻƴƘŜǳǊ /ƘƛƭŘǊŜƴǎΩ IƻǎǇƛǘŀƭΦ  [ŜŀǊƴ ƳƻǊŜ here. 

¶ September 24 ς Heritage Day in Covington ς Join us on the Historic Covington Square! 

¶ September 24 ς GRACE RACE 5-K ς Starts at 8:00 at Covington First Presbyterian Church.  All 

proceeds benefit The Boys and Girls Club of the Hatchie River Region.  To register, please go to 

www.racesonline.com 

¶ September 24 ς Free Legal Clinic ς First Presbyterian Church ς Covington.  11:00 ς 1:00 Call 1-844-

HELP4TN for more information.   

 

 

 

http://healthiertn.com/
http://give.mlh.org/site/TR?fr_id=1171&pg=entry
http://wreg.com/weather/gojimgo/
http://www.racesonline.com/


 
 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 


